DECEMBER 16, 2008 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES
(d)
Public Hearing and Action on 808 Tappan Street Site Plan.  A proposal to construct a three story addition to and modify the existing structure for a total of four dwelling units (24 bedrooms total) – Staff Recommendation: Approval

(e)
Public Hearing and Action on 1012 Hill Street Site Plan.  A proposal to construct a three story addition to and modify the existing structure for a total of four dwelling units (24 bedrooms total) – Staff Recommendation: Approval

(f)
Public Hearing and Action on 833 East University Site Plan.  A proposal to construct a three story addition to and modify the existing structure for a total of four dwelling units (24 bedrooms total) – Staff Recommendation: Approval

Thacher explained the proposals and showed photographs of the properties.

Navin Shah, 1401 Lincoln, said he has owned 825 East University for the last 20 years and was opposed to an addition at 833 East University because it would significantly impact his building.  He was also opposed to the other two site plans proposed this evening.  He believed the addition would aggravate an already bad situation in the neighborhood, adding that he opposed this project for three reasons:  First, he believed the population density in the neighborhood was already too high, noting that a large house nearby was recently finished and that the Zaragon project would also adding many units.  Second, he believed the project would worsen the transportation and parking situation in the neighborhood, noting that the alley that served his building and the 833 East University property also served the rest the homes on the east side of East University and Church Streets.  All of those buildings shared a single-lane alley to get in and out, he said, and it would become a parking nightmare if this project were constructed.  Third, he believed the proposed new units would add to the glut of apartments already on the market.  He did not see the need for additional student housing at this time, given that there already were many vacancies in the area and that vacant buildings invited vandalism.  He also noted that the addition posed a safety enforcement issue, stating that the alley was known as “party alley.”  He believed this project would worsen this existing situation.  He finished by stating that there were already too many people in the vicinity.

Michael Van Goor, of Van Goor Architects, representing the petitioner, distributed diagrams depicting each of the projects.  He noted the new ordinance requiring active open space and showed that this open space requirement had been calculated for each proposal.  He said the end result of these renovations and additions would be that all three sites would be compliant with current code.  Further, he acknowledged that parking was an issue and that by decreasing parking, the projects would bring the number of parking spaces in line with ordinance requirements.  As an example, he said, parking currently was located in the front setback of 808 Tappan, as well as next door.  He stated that this project would bring the site into compliance by removing the parking in those setbacks.  To offset the parking reduction, he said, bicycle parking on the sites would be increased beyond the minimum requirement.  He mentioned that one of the initial comments from staff was that there were not enough bicycle parking spaces.  Although the number of bedrooms on these sites was being increased, he said, they were following ordinance requirements and managing the number of occupants in a more efficient manner.  He stated that existing bedrooms were extremely large, with more than one person occupying them, and that as a result of these projects, each bedroom would be about 100 square feet in size, enough space for one person.  Because of this shift in size, he said, the status quo likely would be maintained.  He stated that these projects would be similar to what was done at 1027 East University, noting that following completing of the project, the high number of police calls stopped.  With regard to parking off of the alley for the 833 East University project, he stated that they would be decreasing the parking that currently occurred there, so the amount of traffic on the alley would be decreased as well.  He believed these projects would allow the character of the buildings to be maintained and said he was available to answer questions.

Moved by Pratt, seconded by Derezinski, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the 808 Tappan Street Site Plan, subject to approval by the Zoning Board of Appeals for permission to alter a nonconforming structure.
Moved by Pratt, seconded by Derezinski, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the 1012 Hill Street Site Plan, subject to approval by the Zoning Board of Appeals for permission to alter a nonconforming structure.
Moved by Pratt, seconded by Derezinski, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the 833 East University Site Plan, subject to approval by the Zoning Board of Appeals for permission to alter a nonconforming structure.
Pratt wondered about the implications of recommending approval of something that was nonconforming, expressing concern about setting a precedent.
Thacher explained that the Zoning Board of Appeals granted permission to alter a nonconforming structure, adding that neither of these proposals would worsen the nonconformity, although the structures would retain their nonconforming status.  She added that this type of permission has been granted in neighborhoods throughout the City.

Pratt was concerned about the Planning Commission being required to determine what was and was not a hardship when projects were proposed in the future.
Bona questioned why a planned project site plan was not required if there would be less open space than required.

Van Goor explained that this was related to the existing side setback line and existing nonconformity for 833 East University, adding that the request before the Zoning Board of Appeals for permission to alter the nonconforming structure was a required formality.  He further explained that the proposed addition followed the existing building setback line.  He stated that these types of actions have occurred in the past, with the Planning Commission recommending approval subject to the Zoning Board of Appeals permission.  If a project did not receive this permission, he said, it would not move on to City Council for final action.
Carlberg stated that if a building were nonconforming and changes were proposed to that building, there was no choice but to go before the Zoning Board of Appeals for permission to alter the nonconforming use.  The question for the Planning Commission was to determine the appropriateness of the proposed project, she said.  An issue with these older buildings, she explained, was that they were built before there was a zoning ordinance, adding that the Zoning Board of Appeals was used to dealing with these nonconforming situations.  She said the Zoning Board wanted the Planning Commission’s recommendation, but said the Board had its own standards to consider when dealing with these issues.

Pratt asked if any easements were required for shared driveways.
Van Goor replied no.  He stated that the shared aspect of the driveway between 808 and 820 Tappan would be removed with the removal of the parking in the front setback.  For the 1012 Hill site, he said, there were two distinct driveways that shared an existing curb cut.
Pratt asked about storm water retention.
Van Goor explained that they would be implementing a storm retention system for all impervious surface, staying on-site with water infiltrating underground.  They would be providing 150 percent first flush, he said.

Pratt suggested the provision of additional bicycle parking spaces.  While he did not think a space was needed for every bedroom, he noted that these types of facilities generally had tenants who did not have cars and who used bicycles for transportation.  

Van Goor stated that they would be willing to increase bicycle parking.

Potts stated that these three buildings were very large, interesting and beautiful homes, adding that they were at one time single-family homes.  She was happy to see that the petitioner valued these structures, which was an indication that they would be well maintained.  She believed there was a chronic problem of creating apartments with six bedrooms, stating that this did not lend to a future possibility of a house being converted back to single-family use.  She thought a reason for this high number of bedrooms was because City’s parking ordinance did not require parking per bedroom.  If the parking requirements were calculated by number of bedrooms, she suspected there would be fewer bedrooms, thereby making them more livable for residents other than students.  This was a concern she was struggling with, she said, stating that it put pressure on the parking situation.  She also expressed concern about these three site plans going before the Zoning Board of Appeals tomorrow in that the minutes would not be ready by that time.
Pulcipher stated that she would provide her notes to the staff member attending the Zoning Board meeting.  
Bona also pointed out that Commissioner Carlberg would be attending the Zoning Board meeting as the Planning Commission representative.
Mahler believed all three proposals would be improvements to their respective sites, with storm water enhancements and greater open space.  A legal point to consider, he said, as raised by Commissioner Pratt, was what criteria the Planning Commission used to approve alterations to existing nonconforming structures.  He would like this issue commented on by the City Attorney’s Office, he said.  

Woods asked why the petitioner did not request a planned project site plan.
Van Goor said they believed they were substantially meeting the guidelines of the zoning ordinance and that there was not a need for a planned project and public benefit for these private developments.  If these were public-oriented projects, he said, a public benefit would be more appropriate.  There was no public benefit for these properties to offer, he said.
Woods stated that with regard to the comment made about the glut of rental units, it was not within the Planning Commission’s purview to make a determination on how many units were or were not appropriate.  While many might question a developer’s decision to build more units, she said, this was an economic decision for the developer to make.  With regard to safety and law enforcement issues on football weekends, she encouraged tenants to continue contacting the police if there were problems.  She asked why storm water management was being provided for 808 Tappan and 1012 Hill, but not 833 East University.
Van Goor stated that they did not meet the threshold that required storm water management for 833 East University.  However, he said, all three sites were required to provide footing drain disconnections, which would be a benefit to the City’s storm system.
Woods said it was her hope that the proposed additions would blend in with the existing buildings.

Van Goor explained the design of the proposed additions, adding that all bedrooms would have windows.

Carlberg agreed with Commissioner Mahler about the advantages from the improvements that were proposed.  She noted that the proposals would also involve rewiring of the buildings, bringing them into compliance with the City’s electrical code, which was a significant benefit to the community because of fewer fires.  She stated that a couple of the structures were rundown and she assumed they would be painted and enhanced with improved landscaping.
Van Goor stated that the building exteriors would be maintained.  In addition to electrical rewiring, he said, new plumbing. HVAC systems, and insulated windows would be installed for energy efficiency.

Carlberg said it would be an advantage to the community for these structures to remain and be renovated, rather than demolished and rebuilt.  She agreed that it was not the Planning Commission’s decision to make as to whether these were economically viable.  She saw this type of renovation as an incentive for students to move out of single-family homes and into more appropriate student housing closer to campus.  She said it was a win for campus, as well as a win for the housing in the area that was originally intended for single-family homes.

Westphal asked if staff had information to assist in estimating how many students without cars would use bicycles.
Pulcipher stated that there was no documentation available to make this type of estimation.

Westphal thought it would be good to have additional bike parking spaces, given the number of residents that would be living in the structures, but it was difficult to determine how many spaces without documentation.  With regard to landmark trees at 808 Tappan, he asked if an attempt would be made to save them.
Van Goor stated that there was an Oak tree in poor health that would be removed and was not required to be mitigated.  Work would be done within the critical root zones of the other landmark trees on the property, he said, but they had every expectation that the trees would survive.  If for some reason the did not, he stated that mitigation would then be required.
Derezinski stated that his views regarding these proposals were in accord mostly with those of Commissioner Carlberg.  He believed there would be substantial improvements made to each of these properties, noting the additional open space and driveway reconfiguration.  He stated that all three properties could remain nonconforming regardless of these proposals.  He expressed his support for all there site plans.
Bona agreed that there should be more bicycle parking and suggested that 12 spaces, which was half the number of bedrooms, would be reasonable.  With regard to the alley behind 833 East University, she asked if it was a public alley or privately shared by the adjacent property owners.
Van Goor understood it to be a public alley serving as the vehicular access for the properties along East University and Church.  
Bona believed this was a significant efficiency because it required a great deal less pavement.  She hoped the alley, if publicly owned, was regularly maintained by the City.  With regard to the permission to continue the nonconforming uses, she agreed with all of the thoughtful comments made.  She viewed these as properties that the Central Area Plan supported, but where the zoning ordinance had not yet caught up.  She believed the master plans supported the type of development proposed here.  

Pratt wondered what triggered storm water management because 1012 Hill and 833 East University were the same size, adding that perhaps language in the code might need to be reviewed if two lots the same size did not trigger the same requirement.

Thacher stated that the minimum amount of impervious surface on a site that required storm water management was 5,000 square feet.  

Van Goor noted that the amount of impervious surface for the 833 East University site was 4,680 square feet.
Potts believed all three of the site plans were good projects, as they would preserve the houses.
Carlberg asked where water from the roof of 833 East University would drain.
Van Goor replied that there would be downspouts at the corners of the building, which would drain into the green space.
Carlberg proposed that the main motions be amended to require a total of 12 bicycle parking spaces on each site (a combination of Class A and B spaces).  She said they should be covered in some way, otherwise they would not be used.

Van Goor explained some of the restrictions because of driveways and first floor windows, but said he would provide the spaces wherever they could be properly located.
Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Pratt, to amend the main motions by adding the following language, “and subject to the provision of a combination of 12 Class A and B bicycle parking spaces.”
Derezinski asked what the petitioner’s experience has been with tenant use of the bicycle spaces.

Van Goor said their experience with other properties has been that the majority of students walk to their classes.
Derezinski questioned whether the bicycle spaces would actually be used, since many students walked to class.
Pratt stated that some students bring their bicycles to their rooms.
Carlberg did not want to impose a hardship and said perhaps there was a way to structure this requirement so up to 12 parking spaces would be required per tenant request.

Thacher stated that this could not be enforced by the City.

Carlberg favored having staff and the petitioner working something out before City Council consideration where up to 12 spaces with some sort of covering were provided for each site.
Thacher stated that staff could work with the petitioner on this.
Carlberg withdraw the amendment to the main motions, leaving staff and the petitioner to work out the details of bicycle parking.  She said the goal was to provide covered spaces while complying with City requirements.

808 Tappan Street Site Plan Motion
A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Carlberg, Derezinski, Mahler, Potts, Pratt, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Borum

Motion carried.
1012 Hill Street Site Plan Motion
Pratt said he supported cleaning up and improving the rental housing stock, but said he would like guidance from the City Attorney’s Office regarding nonconforming uses.  This did not affect this particular motion, he said, but said he would like this addressed in the future.
Mahler stated that he would draft a request for the City Attorney’s Office.

A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Carlberg, Derezinski, Mahler, Potts, Pratt, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Borum

Motion carried.
833 East University Street Motion
A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Carlberg, Derezinski, Mahler, Potts, Pratt, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Borum

Motion carried.
